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WORK SESSION MINUTES

A work session of the Kirkwood City Council was held on January 16, 2020, at 5:30 p.m.  Present were Mayor Griffin, Council Members Duwe, Edman, Luetzow, Ward, Wurtz, and Zimmer.  Also in attendance were Chief Administrative Officer Russell Hawes, Assistant Chief Administrative Officer Georgia Ragland, City Clerk Laurie Asche, Public Information Officer Freddy Doss, Director of Public Services Bill Bensing, City Planner Jonathan Raiche, Director of Finance Sandy Stephens, and Assistant Director of Finance Jennifer Forgey. 
APPROVAL OF DECEMBER 19, 2019 WORK SESSION MINUTES

 Motion was made by Council Member Ward and seconded by Council Member Wurtz to approve the December 19, 2019 work session minutes.  The motion was unanimously approved.
APPROVAL OF THE JANUARY 2, 2020 WORK SESSION MINUTES

Motion was made by Council Member Zimmer and seconded by Council Member Duwe to approve the January 2, 2020 work session minutes.  The motion was unanimously approved.

APPROVAL OF THE JANUARY 9, 2020 WORK SESSION MINUTES

Motion was made by Council Member Ward and seconded by Council Member Zimmer to approve the January 9, 2020 work session minutes.  The motion was unanimously approved. 




 CITIZEN’S FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT

Barb Feiner, Chair of the Citizens Finance Committee (CFC) presented the Citizen’s Finance Committee Recommendation Memorandum regarding the FY2021 budget cycle. A snapshot of the recommendations of the CFC are as follows: 

· The specific departments reviewed by the CFC include Police, Fire, Electric, Water, Sanitation, Engineering/Planning, Streets, and Administration (including Worker’s Compensation, Human Resources, and Employment Benefits).
· The CFC supports the performance-based budgeting (PBB) process as a means of managing resources, improving performance and identifying clearly how taxes and fees are managed to improve the level of municipal services. 
· The CFC recommends that the future enterprise resource program (EFP) financial system incorporate the PBB into budgeting and reporting.
· The CFC is comfortable with the proposed FY21 budget.
· Revenue & Fund Balances:

· The CFC recommends monitoring market conditions and updating risk mitigation plans and revenue stress tests to be prepared for an economic downturn and/or an increased market shift to internet purchases that could impact both sales and use taxes and City fund reserves.
· The City should continue to closely monitor revenue risk associated with Missouri Utility Gross Receipts Tax, telecommunications revenue, and cable franchise fees.
· The CFC recommends incorporating and expanding PBB as opposed to line item budgeting to evaluate services for dollars deployed.
· The CFC recommends incorporating PBB into any future City ERP financial systems solution initiatives.
· The CFC recommends continuing the initiative to explore long-term contracts with other municipalities that reflect value of services provided and citizen per capita equity.
· Police Department:

· The CFC supports the request for a part-time Assistant Accreditation Manager.

· The CFC recommends ongoing review of lease versus buy opportunities.

· The CFC recommends that Code Enforcement be transferred back to the newly reorganized Planning and Building department. 

· Fire Department:

· The CFC supports the request for an additional firefighter/paramedic for C shift.

· The CFC recommends that the City should attempt to have a replacement for a retiring firefighter/paramedic when the retirement occurs.

· The CFC supports a capital expenditure of $330,000 for the replacement of the current mini-pumper with a new mini-pumper with advanced capabilities.

· Water:

· The CFC recommends that the City continue to work toward funding the 1% water main replacement goal in future budgets.

· Sanitation:

· The CFC recommends an upward adjustment to rates to ensure that Sanitation is self-sustaining within a 12 to 18-month timeframe
· Engineering/Planning/Streets:

· The CFC recommends the City explore other sources of funding, including debt issuance, in order to expedite street and sidewalk projects to further improve citizen satisfaction. 

· The CFC supports the reorganization of the Planning and Building Department.

· The CFC recommends the City attempt to increase funding for the Sewer Lateral Program, and recommends the City attempt to increase the funding to the $50 level.

· Recreation:

· The CFC continues to encourage exploration of partnerships and collaborations with public and private organizations, as well as surrounding communities, in planning for the Community Center.
· The CFC supports the City’s plan for the Performing Arts Center to be self-sustaining within the first two years of operation. 

· The CFC supports the Recreation Department’s use of the St. Louis County Municipal Parks and Recreation grant pool for infrastructure.

· Electric Department:

· The Electric Department should continue to closely monitor net cash position and improve cash position above current cash level.

· The CFC recommends the continued transfer of the annual dividend to the City and possible future financial support for larger community goals.

· The CFC recommends executing succession plan in apprentice hiring process for the next 2 years.

· Administration/HR/Worker’s Compensation/Safety:

· The CFC recommends the City explore the benefits of healthcare plans that either exclude or charge a premium for employees’ spouses who are eligible for private health insurance through their own employer.

· The CFC agrees with the City’s continued approach to improving the health and wellbeing of City employees while managing the cost through strong safety and wellness initiatives.

· The CFC supports the City’s exploration of additional revenue sources to support the Police and Fire pension.

The City Council will provide a letter to the CFC with input on Council’s position on their recommendations with an explanation of why any were not accepted. 



DOWNTOWN COMMERCIAL MARKET STUDY


Andy Struckhoff and Catherine Hamacher with PGAV presented the Downtown Commercial Market Study.  A power point was presented.  Some of the topics discussed are as follows:
· Existing Conditions:

· 940 addresses within boundary; 142 commercial, 28 industrial or utilizes, 35 institution, 703 residential. 

· Traditional land-use layout with minimal land-use conflicts. 

· Light industrial and utilities are expected near the railroad tracks.

· Commercial is smaller in scale north of and directly surrounding the railroad tracks.

· Of the 317 businesses found; 46 are food & drink, 11 are beauty services, 8 are banks, 61 are medical offices/counseling services/bodywork services, 69 are professional services/law offices/insurance services/real estate services.

· About 20% of businesses in Downtown Kirkwood are professional offices, 10% is retail.

· As a whole, Downtown Kirkwood represents a healthy mix, not an oversaturation. 

· Understand How Downtown Functions:

· Includes predominantly restaurants.

· Situated mostly along Kirkwood Rd. with a large concentration north of the train station.

· Most of the retail in Downtown Kirkwood closes at 5 or 6 p.m., missing out on this potential customer base.

· The Downtown Special Business District might consider discussing evening operations with these Downtown retailers. 

· Understanding the Market:

· 275 acres, centered on the railroad stations with a mostly in-tact street grid.

· Does not function as a typical downtown, but rather as a retail and restaurant destination for the region.

· Kirkwood Rd. creates pass-through traffic through downtown, increasing its market potential. 

· Vacancy rate for retail is 5%.  The lack of available retail indicates a strong market. 
· There is a negative retail gap in all but four industries, which indicates here is more supply than demand within the area.

· Recommendations:

· Focus on the retention of local businesses and addition of new retail to maintain the healthy mix that currently exists and leverage the existing customer base.

· Consider replacing older, larger-scale developments and underutilized parcels with a more intentional urban-scale, mixed-use development.

· Retain the character of downtown by attracting unique and locally owned restaurants in key locations.

· Prioritize a boutique hotel development. 

· Development Scenarios were discussed. 

· Downtown Kirkwood is a strong, healthy economy.  
There being no further matters to come before the council, the meeting was adjourned.
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Laurie Asche, CMC/MRCC
City Clerk

